



A policy paper

Anchoring Taiwan's
Future during
Trump 2.0:
Building Resilience
from Within

By Siwei Huang and Caroline Fried





# Anchoring Taiwan's Future during Trump 2.0: Building Resilience from Within

Siwei Huang and Caroline Fried

#### **Summary**

As Donald Trump starts his second term as President of the United States, the accompanying uncertainty over his foreign policy has turned the global spotlight on Taiwan, branded as one of the world's most dangerous flashpoints and a global economic powerhouse in semiconductor manufacturing. As Washington continues to view its Asia-Pacific partners through the lens of its strategic competition with China and as Beijing continues advancing its own economic and geopolitical agenda, Taiwan is entering an era of global fragmentation and geopolitical tension that will last longer than the next four years of Trump's presidency.

Against the background of US-China economic, geopolitical, and technological competition, Taiwan is facing highly contested economic and societal challenges. Taiwanese society is thus debating how to enhance the security, sustainability, and livelihoods of its people and how to allocate public finances to achieve those goals. How Taiwanese policymakers approach these challenges will affect not only Taiwan's ability to respond to unpredictable foreign policy for the next four years but also its ability to remain resilient in the coming decades.

#### Recommendations:

- Rather than merely responding to individual policies during Trump's second administration, Taiwan's policymakers must recognise the need to make difficult policy trade-offs for its society's long-term resilience.
- Taiwan's policymakers must identify new strategies for growth that can withstand external policy pressure and enable inclusive prosperity, both within and outside the information and communications technology (ICT) sector.
- Taiwan's policymakers should explore practical approaches to diversify energy sources, ensuring both energy sustainability and security.
- Taiwan's government and the public must engage in meaningful discussions on contentious policy issues to enable effective policymaking for the long term.





## **Policy Continuity and Uncertainty for Taiwan**

While the next four years will be marked by uncertainty in how Washington and Beijing will formulate policy toward Taiwan, several aspects of the US and China's strategic and geoeconomic trajectories will continue. US policy toward Taiwan has always been closely tied to its China policy, and continuity in economic policy is likely. Just as President Biden maintained Trump-era tariffs on China, Biden's stricter export controls targeting China to revive American high-end manufacturing will remain the foundation of US-China competition in emerging technologies. Taiwan's chipmakers, which created the global semiconductor ecosystem, continue to be caught in the middle. During his 2024 campaign, Trump voiced contempt in claiming Taiwan had stolen the American chip sector, prompting worries in Taiwan that chipmakers may need to accelerate their investment in the US at the expense of Taiwan's economic dynamism and flexibility to do business with China. Trump's second term is expected to continue fostering global fragmentation as the world prepares for new tariffs. He has already announced plans to impose tariffs on imports from Canada, Mexico, and China, which will require Taiwan to accelerate adjustments to its global supply chains. Furthermore, Taiwan's central bank warned in December that the coming tariffs could slow the growth of Taiwan's exportdependent economy.<sup>2</sup>

The US is also unlikely to dramatically change its security policy toward Taiwan in the next four years, remaining committed to Taiwan's security based on the Taiwan Relations Act, the Six Assurances, and other historical agreements.<sup>3</sup> Some of Trump's key cabinet nominees, including Marco Rubio for Secretary of State, are vocal supporters of Taiwan. However, Trump and some of his supporters have asserted that Taiwan should allocate more of its national budget to defence to earn US military assistance. American arms sales to Taiwan during Trump's first term reached a historical high of USD 18 billion, largely comprising traditional weapons, whereas military assistance from the Biden administration was more tailored to supporting Taiwan's asymmetrical defence capabilities.<sup>4</sup> The approach Trump will take remains to be seen, but his claim that Taiwan should spend 10 per cent of its GDP on defence risks oversimplifying Taiwan's defence needs and would be an impractical policy given Taiwan's fiscal reality.<sup>5</sup>

The greatest uncertainty for Taiwan during Trump's second term will be the degree of coordination and consistency in Washington's policy. During Trump's first term, White House policies towards Taiwan were uncoordinated across agencies and between Trump, who considered support for Taiwan in the context of perceived gains for the US, and his cabinet members, who were keen on strengthening US-Taiwan relations.<sup>6</sup>





Neither the China hawks nor dealmakers in Trump's current advisory circle are focused on helping Taiwan become more secure or resilient. Trump's nominee for Undersecretary of Defense has argued that TSMC's fabs must be destroyed should China invade Taiwan.<sup>7</sup> Such statements fuel Taiwanese scepticism and anxiety towards the US led by Trump, who could change his mind on many policies affecting Taiwan. In addition to the uncertainties of a new Trump administration, Taiwan continues to face the China dilemma: Taiwan's neighbour across the Strait is its most important economic partner but also its biggest security threat. Beijing's aggression against Taiwan on military, diplomatic, economic, and societal fronts has intensified in recent years and will likely continue. Beijing sent more than 3,000 aircraft into Taiwan's Air Defence Identification Zone (ADIZ) in 2024, a record high compared to 972 aircraft that crossed the ADIZ three years ago.<sup>8</sup> Recent unmanned military exercises simulating a blockade of Taiwan and denial of foreign intervention have demonstrated the sophistication of China's military to breach the first island chain and integrate the air force, navy, and coast guard.<sup>9</sup>

In addition to the military threat to Taiwan, Beijing has been applying pressure on Taiwan's diplomatic relationships and participation in international affairs by political and legal means. <sup>10</sup> China will also continue leveraging economic interdependence across the Strait to advance its political agenda. The cross-Strait Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA) has given Taiwan crucial access to the Chinese market since 2010. However, over the last eight years, China has increasingly weaponised the ECFA to "punish" Taiwan's government led by the Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) and sway voters, most recently by suspending tariff exemptions on Taiwanese petrochemical, agricultural, and fishery products. <sup>11</sup> In addition, Beijing has intensified its disinformation campaigns towards Taiwanese society – especially its young people – to undermine public faith in democratic institutions and sow greater social division on policy issues. <sup>12</sup> While Taiwan is prepared for continuity in facing China, whether Beijing will act irrationally over the next four years remains uncertain, especially as it faces an internal economic slowdown and external policy shocks from the US.

Against this background, more Taiwanese are becoming sceptical of both China and the US's reliability for their future. Recent polls show that over 80 per cent of Taiwanese reject the One Country, Two Systems model advocated by Beijing as the plan for unification, and 57 per cent remain sceptical that the US under President Trump would come to Taiwan's aid in a Chinese attack. 13 For stakeholders in Taiwan, enhancing long-term societal resilience while under constant geopolitical tension and increasing uncertainty remains the biggest challenge as they walk the tightrope between the US and China.





## **Key Policy Debates Affecting Taiwan's Long-Term Resilience**

As the US and China both pressure Taiwan, simply maintaining the island's economic and security status quo will be insufficient for its society to thrive both during and after Trump's presidency. Taiwanese policymakers must make difficult policy discussions on several contentious challenges, including setting forward-looking economic policy, growing the supply of sustainable energy, and allocating public finances. <sup>14</sup> Taiwanese society is divided on all these issues that will be critical for remaining prosperous and defending its long-term interests in a fragmenting world.

#### **Overcoming Economic Overconcentration and Overdependence**

Since 2016, Taipei has recognised overreliance on China as an economic and security risk and has made notable progress in reducing its deep interdependence on the Chinese economy. The share of Taiwan's total exports going to mainland China and Hong Kong dropped to 31.7 per cent in 2024, the lowest in over two decades, whereas the share of exports destined for the US has more than doubled over the last decade, reaching 23.4 per cent in 2024. Last year, Taiwanese investments in China reached a new low of only 7.5 per cent of total outbound investment, a considerable decrease from 83.8 per cent in 2010. By contrast, Taiwanese investments in the US jumped to a record high of USD 14 billion in 2024, accounting for nearly 30 per cent of Taiwan's total outbound investment.

Despite ongoing market diversification over the last decade and continued economic growth during the US-China trade war, Taiwan's economy has been unable to overcome overconcentration in electronics and ICT exports, which now account for over 65 per cent of Taiwan's total exports, in comparison to approximately 40 per cent 10 years ago. 17 Taiwan now manufactures over 90 per cent of the world's most advanced semiconductors, and Taiwan's semiconductor industry drove unparalleled economic growth during the COVID-19 pandemic when many of the world's economies shrank. However, this overreliance is contributing to growing inequality in Taiwan and economic fragility as both Chinese and American policies are squeezing the industry. The semiconductor sector generates over 15 per cent of Taiwan's GDP but employs only 2.8 per cent of the workforce. With high-paying jobs concentrated in technology manufacturing, wages in the service sector, which employs 60 per cent of workers, are stagnating. 18 Recognising high-tech manufacturing as a strategic industry, both the US and EU are attempting to onshore semiconductor manufacturing while China is investing its indigenous manufacturing capability and competitiveness in producing legacy chips. 19 Taiwan occupies a unique and critical position in the global





semiconductor supply chain, wherein advanced design from the US and the vast Chinese market both matter. As of 2024, China and Hong Kong still accounted for over half of Taiwan's chip exports.<sup>20</sup> As tightening American export controls force China to double down on its domestic semiconductor industry by relying on Taiwanese suppliers, Taiwan's ability to continue doing business with both China and the US is under threat.<sup>21</sup> This means that Taiwan's competitive advantage in the global semiconductor supply chain cannot drive its economic growth indefinitely.<sup>22</sup>

Taiwan needs to identify additional growth engines but is constrained by its exclusion from trade and investment partnerships. The Information Technology Agreement under the World Trade Organization enabled Taiwan to become a global leader in ICT exports.<sup>23</sup> Taiwan's policymakers seek more global trade connectivity, but neither China nor the US are advantageous partners. Besides the Economic Cooperation Framework Agreement (ECFA) with China, Taipei is keen to join regional trade agreements, but prospects for Taiwan's membership in agreements such as the Regional Comprehensive Economic Partnership (RCEP) are affected by China's membership. China and Taiwan's applications to the Comprehensive and Progressive Agreement for Trans-Pacific Partnership (CPTPP) are also on hold as the member states delay the politically sensitive discussion of their membership.<sup>24</sup>

While the China issue prevents Taiwan from entering Asia-Pacific trade agreements, the first agreement under the US-Taiwan Initiative on 21st Century Trade entered into force in December 2024. Taipei is keen to continue advancing the initiative, but Trump's goal of reducing trade deficits with US trade partners could stall the Initiative's progress over the next four years. Meanwhile, major economic blocs such as the European Union are turning toward trade protectionism. For export-dependent Taiwan, where exports accounted for 57 per cent of GDP in 2023, the free flow of goods, investments, and talent will drive economic diversification and growth. As globalisation gives way to regionalisation and the gravity of the Chinese market becomes harder to escape for Asia-Pacific economies, Taiwan has fewer alternative partners to China for trade and investment, potentially locking its economy into ICT manufacturing in the short run and undermining Taiwan's long-term economic resilience.

## **Greening Taiwan's Economy**

Taiwan's economic growth, driven by ICT manufacturing and exports, is straining energy demand and reliability as well as complicating Taiwan's decarbonisation efforts. President Lai's administration is doubling down on supporting the semiconductor industry, with ambitions to develop AI-enabled technologies supported by large data





centres requiring large energy inputs. However, Taiwan faces monumental challenges in securing a sustainable energy supply. Taiwan relies on imports to meet 97 per cent of its growing energy demand. This makes the island highly vulnerable to supply chain disruptions in the Western Pacific, where a Chinese blockade would swiftly cut off Taiwan from its vital energy supply.<sup>26</sup>

Decarbonisation goals will also be difficult to reach in Taiwan, where renewable sources accounted for only 11 per cent of total electricity produced in 2024.<sup>27</sup> Public opinion remains divided on whether Taiwan should use nuclear energy, which accounted for four per cent of electricity produced last year, to achieve the green transition. The DPP government under Tsai Ing-wen and, subsequently, Lai Ching-de have remained committed to achieving a "nuclear-free homeland" this year, but young voters increasingly recognise that reaching net-zero emissions by 2050 is impossible without nuclear power. A 2024 survey found that 63 per cent of respondents and 70 per cent of those aged under 30 supported nuclear energy. While the issue remains partisan, with 88 per cent of Kuomintang (KMT) voters supporting nuclear energy, even supporters of the traditionally anti-nuclear DPP are now split, with 44 per cent supporting and 45 per cent opposing the use of nuclear energy.<sup>28</sup>

The Asia Pacific is preparing for the American retreat from climate leadership, with Trump already withdrawing the US from the Paris Agreement. Taiwan is unlikely to gain incentives or support from the US in transitioning to greener energy as climate change is deprioritised in US-Taiwan relations.<sup>29</sup> Moreover, Taiwan's Minister of Economic Affairs recently stated that Taiwan could purchase more liquid natural gas from the US under Trump, potentially stalling progress toward increasing renewables.<sup>30</sup> Without an American commitment to combatting climate change, China will become the de facto global leader in developing and implementing green energy technologies and systems. Weary of depending on China to gain access to these technologies, Taiwan will need to forge partnerships with its neighbours to maintain momentum toward transitioning to green energy.<sup>31</sup> While the United States might reclaim its climate leadership role in four years, Taiwan cannot afford to wait to make progress on building a greener economy and enhancing its energy security.

# **Balancing Trade-offs in National Spending**

The 2024 presidential and legislative elections divided Taiwan's government. The ruling Democratic Progressive Party (DPP) lost its majority in the national lawmaking body, the Legislative Yuan (LY). The Kuomintang (KMT) and Taiwan People's Party (TPP) have formed an opposition coalition in the LY, clashing with the DPP-led executive





branch over critical issues such as government oversight and constitutional court procedures.<sup>32</sup> National spending is among the most intensely disputed issues. The 2025 general budget proposed by the Lai administration was blocked by the LY six times before even reaching committee review.<sup>33</sup> In December 2024, the LY passed amendments to a government spending law that would reallocate USD 11.49 billion in national tax revenue to local governments, potentially cutting the national budget by 28 per cent and forcing the government to make harsher trade-offs among funding national defence, public health, and social welfare.<sup>34</sup>

The government budget typically goes through committee review and negotiation in the LY before approval, but these processes broke down in January 2025. As Trump entered office in January, the KMT-TPP coalition rushed to approve their version of the budget, which included last-minute cuts totalling 6.6 per cent (USD 6.34 billion). Items across multiple ministries are now frozen or defunded, slashing an NTD 100 billion (USD 3 million) electricity utility subsidy and freezing half of the NTD 2 billion (USD 61 billion) budget for the indigenous submarine program. The lack of compromise between the DPP and the opposition and the now dysfunctional negotiation and review processes – mechanisms meant to facilitate policy deliberation – are deeply concerning as Taiwan faces more difficult trade-offs.

Taiwan previously had a divided government in 2000-2008 under DPP President Chen Shui-bian. Today's divided government and hung parliament are similarly struggling to formulate and implement policies efficiently. This is concerning, given the funding required to enhance resilience across economic, security, public health, and social welfare. For example, the Taiwanese public and policymakers are divided on whether Taiwan should increase its defence spending, which Trump has repeatedly called for as a condition for providing US military aid. In a recent survey, 49 per cent of voters supported increasing the national defence budget, whereas 43 per cent opposed it. Approximately 48 per cent supported increasing the tax rate to enable more spending on national defence, whereas 45 per cent opposed such a measure.<sup>37</sup> President Lai intended to set defence spending in 2025 to 2.45 per cent of GDP, nearly 20 per cent of the government's originally proposed budget.<sup>38</sup> Japan, by comparison, will spend a record high of 7 per cent of its government budget on national defence in the 2025 fiscal year.<sup>39</sup>

Taiwan will become a super-aged society this year, and it recorded its lowest-ever birth rate (5.76 births per 1,000 people) in 2024.<sup>40</sup> In contrast to 2022, when four working-aged people financially supported each elderly person, the financial burden of supporting each elderly person will fall on only 1.1 working-aged people by 2070.<sup>41</sup> This





spells trouble for not only Taiwan's economy but also its health system, at the centre of which is the National Health Insurance (NHI) Administration, covering 99 per cent of residents. Although the health system excels in acute care, more investment is needed to provide long-term and preventive care in an ageing society. Taiwan spends only 6.1 per cent of its GDP on health, far less than Japan (11 per cent) or Korea (8 per cent). While the government will increase the NHI budget by a record 5.5 per cent this year, the new budget does not address needed structural adjustments to care for a growing older population supported by a shrinking working population.

Taiwan's young voters are demanding green energy, higher wages, robust social programmes, and a financially sustainable health system in addition to national security. To meet these demands, policymakers must strike a strategic balance between addressing immediate needs and the interconnected challenges of Taiwan's long-term societal resilience. Without national security, Taiwan cannot invest in sustainable, diversified economic growth, and a dynamic economy depends on the ability of its younger people to be healthy, innovative, and prosperous. In Taiwan's politically contested democracy, responding to policy shocks during Trump's second administration should be paired with meaningful public discussions on Taiwan's ongoing systemic challenges. Prioritising policy issues, making trade-offs, and reaching a compromise will be crucial for Taiwan to avoid polarisation and move forward with effective policymaking.

#### **Building Resilience Amidst Uncertainty**

Trump's second administration will continue to shift US foreign policy and global geopolitics toward American protectionism and strategic uncertainty. US-China relations will remain coloured by strategic competition for control of the world's most advanced technologies, with significant implications for Taiwan. The challenges facing Taiwan in this shifting landscape transcend the typical security concerns of the island's international status; the resilience of Taiwanese society itself is being tested as Beijing and Washington apply strategic and economic pressure on the island. Consequently, the Taiwanese increasingly view neither China nor the US as reliable. To weather policy shocks from an unpredictable US while withstanding intensifying aggression from the other side of the Strait, Taiwan must address its structural and interconnected policy challenges at home. First, Taiwanese policymakers must focus on making strategic, long-term trade-offs rather than merely reacting to individual policies, such as tariffs. Issues of nuclear power, healthcare, and defence spending are competing priorities for a government with limited resources. Balancing the short-term impacts with the long-





term implications of making these trade-offs will be essential for sustainable policy planning.

Second, Taiwan's economic resilience is the foundation for the continued resilience of its society, and policymakers must identify new strategies for growth that can withstand external policy pressure and enable inclusive growth. Besides preserving its competitiveness in semiconductor and ICT manufacturing, Taiwan needs to nurture and attract a diverse talent pool, transform its traditional industries, support the service sector, and reach wider international markets.

Third, Taiwan's policymakers should explore practical approaches to diversify energy sources. The public debate over nuclear power should lead to policy solutions instead of deadlock. Increased investment in renewable energy, supported by international partnerships, is crucial. The Taiwanese public demands an energy strategy that meets the island's economic needs while ensuring sustainability and safety.

Fourth, the government and the public must take the difficult step of starting meaningful discussions on contentious issues to enable effective policymaking. The different branches of government and the political parties must commit to orderly deliberation and compromise when necessary. Only then can Taiwan implement policies that address immediate external pressures while promoting long-term resilience.

Taiwanese innovation has powered technological advancement for the world; now, it needs to infuse innovation into policymaking, education, and engagement. Policymakers should consider the challenges Taiwan faces across sectors and disciplines to identify new ways to enhance the long-term resilience of its society, not only to deter external aggression but also to respond effectively to future crises.





<sup>1</sup> Chang, W. (2024). From defense to chips, Trump keeps Taiwan guessing. CNN. Retrieved from <a href="https://edition.cnn.com/2024/12/14/asia/taiwan-trump-chips-security-hnk-intl/index.html">https://edition.cnn.com/2024/12/14/asia/taiwan-trump-chips-security-hnk-intl/index.html</a>.

- <sup>2</sup> Loh, L.-S., & Lee, Y. (2024). Taiwan central bank flags risks to growth from Trump administration policies, Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/markets/rates-bonds/taiwan-keeps-interest-rates-unchanged-expected-2024-12-19/">https://www.reuters.com/markets/rates-bonds/taiwan-keeps-interest-rates-unchanged-expected-2024-12-19/</a>.
- <sup>3</sup> Bush, R. C. (2017). A One-China policy primer. Brookings Institution. Retrieve from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/a-one-china-policy-primer/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/a-one-china-policy-primer/</a>
- <sup>4</sup> Gomez, E. (2024). Taiwan Arms Backlog, November 2024 Update: HIMARS Delivery and a Second Trump Administration. *Cato at Liberty*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cato.org/blog/taiwan-arms-backlog-november-2024-update-himars-delivery-second-trump-administration">https://www.cato.org/blog/taiwan-arms-backlog-november-2024-update-himars-delivery-second-trump-administration</a>.
- <sup>5</sup> Liu, I.-C. (2024). The risks of Oversimplifying Taiwan's Defense Needs. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from https://thediplomat.com/2024/11/the-risks-of-oversimplifying-taiwans-defense-needs/.
- <sup>6</sup> Bush, R. C., & Hass, R. (2024). How would the Trump or Harris administration approach Taiwan? Brookings Institution. Retrieve from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-would-the-trump-or-harris-administration-approach-taiwan/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-would-the-trump-or-harris-administration-approach-taiwan/</a>.
- <sup>7</sup> Moss, S. (2024). Trump's Undersecretary of Defense for Policy repeatedly said TSMC fabs should be destroyed if China invades Taiwan. Data Centre Dynamics. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/news/trumps-undersecretary-of-defense-for-policy-repeatedly-said-tsmc-fabs-should-be-destroyed-if-china-invades-taiwan/">https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/news/trumps-undersecretary-of-defense-for-policy-repeatedly-said-tsmc-fabs-should-be-destroyed-if-china-invades-taiwan/</a>.
- <sup>8</sup> Davidson, H. (2025). The maps that show how China's military is squeezing Taiwan. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/world/2025/jan/08/the-maps-that-show-how-chinas-military-is-squeezing-taiwan">https://www.theguardian.com/world/2025/jan/08/the-maps-that-show-how-chinas-military-is-squeezing-taiwan</a>.
- <sup>9</sup> Dotson, J. (2025). The PRC Sends a Message to the International Community with Its December 2024 Naval Exercise. Global Taiwan Institute. Retrieved from <a href="https://globaltaiwan.org/2025/01/the-prc-sends-a-message-to-the-international-community/">https://globaltaiwan.org/2025/01/the-prc-sends-a-message-to-the-international-community/</a>.
- <sup>10</sup> A new diplomatic struggle is unfolding over Taiwan. (2024). *The Economist.* Retrieved from <a href="https://www.economist.com/china/2024/01/25/a-new-diplomatic-struggle-is-unfolding-over-taiwan">https://www.economist.com/china/2024/01/25/a-new-diplomatic-struggle-is-unfolding-over-taiwan</a>.
- <sup>11</sup> Taipei slams China's changes to tariffs. (2024). *Taipei Times*. Retrieved from https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/front/archives/2024/06/01/2003818696.
- <sup>12</sup> Wu, S.-W. & Wu, K.-H. (2025). China steps up disinformation campaign in 2024: NSB report. *Focus Taiwan*. Retrieved from https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202501030012.
- <sup>13</sup> Taiwanese Public Opposes CCP's Long-term Hybrid Pressure Towards Taiwan, Supports the Government's Policy Position of Upholding Constitutional System and Maintaining Cross-Strait Status Quo. (2024). Mainland Affairs Council. Retrieved from
- https://www.mac.gov.tw/en/News\_Content.aspx?n=2BA0753CBE348412&sms=E828F60C4AFBAF90&s=7026043CB9138FFD; November 2024 Public Opinion Poll English Excerpt. (2024). Taiwan Public Opinion Foundation. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.tpof.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/20241119-TPOF-November-2024-Public-Opinion-Poll-%E2%80%93-English-Excerpt.pdf">https://www.tpof.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/11/20241119-TPOF-November-2024-Public-Opinion-Poll-%E2%80%93-English-Excerpt.pdf</a>.
- <sup>14</sup> Lin, S. S., Fried, C., & Huang, S. (2024). What Taiwan's 2024 Election Means for China, the US, and the Future of Taiwan. *China Leadership Monitor*, 79. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.prcleader.org/post/what-taiwan-s-2024-election-means-for-china-the-us-and-the-future-of-taiwan">https://www.prcleader.org/post/what-taiwan-s-2024-election-means-for-china-the-us-and-the-future-of-taiwan</a>.
- 15 113 年 12 月海關進出口貿易初步統計 [Preliminary statistics of customs import and export trade in December 2024]. Ministry of Finance, R.O.C. (2025). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.mof.gov.tw/singlehtml/384fb3077bb349ea973e7fc6f13b6974?cntld=d4ea42a9513a40118612">https://www.mof.gov.tw/singlehtml/384fb3077bb349ea973e7fc6f13b6974?cntld=d4ea42a9513a40118612</a> 2e6f7938fc27.
- <sup>16</sup> Monthly Report (December 2024). (2025). Department of Investment Review, Ministry of Economic Affairs, R.O.C. Retrieved from
- https://www.moea.gov.tw/Mns/dir e/bulletin/Bulletin En.aspx?kind=61&html=1&menu id=42918&bull id=16549.





- 17 113 年 12 月海關進出口貿易初步統計 [Preliminary statistics of customs import and export trade in December 2024]. (2025). Ministry of Finance, R.O.C. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.mof.gov.tw/singlehtml/384fb3077bb349ea973e7fc6f13b6974?cntld=d4ea42a9513a401186122e6f7938fc27">https://www.mof.gov.tw/singlehtml/384fb3077bb349ea973e7fc6f13b6974?cntld=d4ea42a9513a401186122e6f7938fc27</a>.
- <sup>18</sup> Stampfl, B. (2024). Diversifying Trade: Where Taiwan Stands Today, and Where It Should Go Tomorrow. Global Taiwan Institute. Retrieved from <a href="https://globaltaiwan.org/2024/02/diversifying-trade-where-taiwan-stands-today-and-where-it-should-go-tomorrow/">https://globaltaiwan.org/2024/02/diversifying-trade-where-taiwan-stands-today-and-where-it-should-go-tomorrow/</a>.
- <sup>19</sup> Swanson, A. & Mozur, P. (2024). U.S. Takes Aim at China's Production of Essential Computer Chips. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2024/12/23/business/economy/us-chinasemiconductor-legacy-chips.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2024/12/23/business/economy/us-chinasemiconductor-legacy-chips.html</a>.
- <sup>20</sup> 貿易統計資料查詢 [Trade Statistics Database]. (2025). Ministry of Finance, R.O.C. Retrieved from https://web02.mof.gov.tw/njswww/webMain.aspx?sys=100&funid=defjsptgl.
- <sup>21</sup> Lin, S. S. (2023). Taiwan: Walking the Tightrope between the United States and China. In Tellis, A. J., Szalwinski, A., & Wills, M. (Eds.), *Reshaping Interdependence in the Indo-Pacific* (pp. 128-163). Seattle: The National Bureau of Asian Research. Retrieved from <a href="https://caprifoundation.org/chapter-in-strategic-asia-2023-24-taiwan-walking-the-tightrope-between-the-united-states-and-china/">https://caprifoundation.org/chapter-in-strategic-asia-2023-24-taiwan-walking-the-tightrope-between-the-united-states-and-china/</a>.
- <sup>22</sup> Clark, D. & Swanson, A. (2023). U.S. Pours Money Into Chips, but Even Soaring Spending Has Limits. *The New York Times*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/01/technology/us-chip-making-china-invest.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2023/01/01/technology/us-chip-making-china-invest.html</a>.
- <sup>23</sup> Tao, Y.-F. (2024). How China's nationalistic aggression launched Taiwan's economic renaissance. Brookings Institution. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-chinas-nationalistic-aggression-launched-taiwans-economic-renaissance/">https://www.brookings.edu/articles/how-chinas-nationalistic-aggression-launched-taiwans-economic-renaissance/</a>.
- <sup>24</sup> Lanktree, G. (2024). China's bid to join major trade bloc kicked into the long grass. Politico. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/china-taiwan-applications-dodged-by-indo-pacific-trade-bloc-cptpp/">https://www.politico.eu/article/china-taiwan-applications-dodged-by-indo-pacific-trade-bloc-cptpp/</a>. <sup>25</sup> Zimmermann, A., Gijs, C. & Verhelst, K. (2024). Europe is turning to the right: Here's how that will impact trade policy. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-trade-policy-right-wing-geert-wilders-identity-and-democracy-european-conservatives-and-reformists/">https://www.politico.eu/article/europe-trade-policy-right-wing-geert-wilders-identity-and-democracy-european-conservatives-and-reformists/</a>.
- <sup>26</sup> Webster, J. (2023). Does Taiwan's massive reliance on energy imports put its security at risk? Atlantic Council. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/does-taiwans-massive-reliance-on-energy-imports-put-its-security-at-risk/">https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/does-taiwans-massive-reliance-on-energy-imports-put-its-security-at-risk/</a>.
- <sup>27</sup> 高效 x 精準 x 即時 臺灣能源統計數據發布與推廣傳播的核心平臺 [Efficient x Precise x Real-time: Core Platform for Taiwan Energy Statistics Data Release and Promotion]. Energy Administration, Ministry of Economic Affairs. (2025). Retrieved January 14, 2025, from <a href="https://www.esist.org.tw/">https://www.esist.org.tw/</a>.
- <sup>28</sup> Lin, S. H. (2024). 年輕人最擁抱核電? 簡又新引民調: 民進黨支持者擁核、反核已打平 [Are young people the most supportive of nuclear power? Eugene You-hsin Chien cites a poll: Support for and opposition to nuclear power among DPP supporters are now evenly split]. *Global Views Magazine*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.gvm.com.tw/article/116455">https://www.gvm.com.tw/article/116455</a>.
- <sup>29</sup> Chao, C.-W. (2024). Trump on Earth? Implications for Taiwan's Climate and Energy Policy. Taiwan Insight. Retrieved from <a href="https://taiwaninsight.org/2024/12/11/trump-on-earth-implications-for-taiwans-climate-and-energy-policy/">https://taiwaninsight.org/2024/12/11/trump-on-earth-implications-for-taiwans-climate-and-energy-policy/</a>.
- <sup>30</sup> Ong, S. Y. (2025). Chipmaking Hub Taiwan Mulls Buying More Energy from the US. Bloomberg. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-01-10/chipmaking-hub-taiwan-mulls-buying-more-energy-from-the-us">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2025-01-10/chipmaking-hub-taiwan-mulls-buying-more-energy-from-the-us</a>.
- <sup>31</sup> Frost, E. & Lin, M.-H. (2024). Climate and Energy Security: Opportunities for Taiwan Under Trump. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2024/12/climate-and-energy-security-opportunities-for-taiwan-under-trump/">https://thediplomat.com/2024/12/climate-and-energy-security-opportunities-for-taiwan-under-trump/</a>.
- <sup>32</sup> Templeman, K. (2025). Taiwan is on the brink of a constitutional crisis. Kharis Templeman personal blog. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.kharistempleman.com/blog/taiwan-is-on-the-verge-of-a-constitutional-crisis">https://www.kharistempleman.com/blog/taiwan-is-on-the-verge-of-a-constitutional-crisis</a>.
- <sup>33</sup> Pan, J. (2024). Agreements on budget issues reached. *Taipei Times*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2024/11/08/2003826578">https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2024/11/08/2003826578</a>





- <sup>34</sup> Taiwan warns defence could suffer under opposition's funding laws. (2024). Reuters. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-warns-defence-could-suffer-under-oppositions-funding-laws-2024-12-23/">https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/taiwan-warns-defence-could-suffer-under-oppositions-funding-laws-2024-12-23/</a>.
- 35 Hsu, B. (2025). 台灣立法院大刪政府 2025 年預算:引發哪些爭議?將影響哪些領域? [Taiwan's Legislative Yuan makes major cuts to the government's 2025 budget: What are the controversies, and which sectors will be affected?]. *Initium Media*. Retrieved from <a href="https://theinitium.com/article/20250123-whatsnew-taiwan-2025-budget">https://theinitium.com/article/20250123-whatsnew-taiwan-2025-budget</a>.
- <sup>36</sup> Chau, T. (2025). Taiwan opposition makes deep cuts to Lai's budget in latest political row. *Nikkei Asia*. Retrieved from <a href="https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Taiwan-opposition-makes-deep-cuts-to-Lai-s-budget-in-latest-political-row">https://asia.nikkei.com/Politics/Taiwan-opposition-makes-deep-cuts-to-Lai-s-budget-in-latest-political-row</a>.
- <sup>37</sup> Lee, K.-C. (2024). Release of the 2024 Third Wave of the "Taiwan Defense Security Public Opinion Survey" by the INDSR for External Use. Institute for National Defense and Security Research. Retrieved from https://indsr.org.tw/en/focus?uid=7&pid=2733.
- <sup>38</sup> Lai, Y.-C. & Mazzetta, M. (2025). KMT, TPP to seek cuts to government's 2025 budget plan. *Focus Taiwan*. Retrieved from https://focustaiwan.tw/politics/202501140016.
- <sup>39</sup> Kosuke, T. (2024). Japan Approves 9.4 Percent Increase in Defense Spending for FY2025. *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from <a href="https://thediplomat.com/2024/12/japan-approves-9-4-percent-increase-in-defense-spending-for-fy2025/">https://thediplomat.com/2024/12/japan-approves-9-4-percent-increase-in-defense-spending-for-fy2025/</a>.
- <sup>40</sup> Chou, J. (2025). 2024 sees lowest birth rate in Taiwan's history. Radio Taiwan International. Retrieved from <a href="https://en.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/2012293">https://en.rti.org.tw/news/view/id/2012293</a>; Taiwan sees further population decline last year (2025). *Taipei Times*. Retrieved from
- https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2025/01/10/2003829986.
- <sup>41</sup> Liao, Y. C. (2022) 我國最新人口趨勢與展望 [Latest trends and outlook of population in our country]. Journal of Evidence-based Policy 1. Retrieved from
- https://ebp.ndc.gov.tw/%E8%AD%B0%E9%A1%8C%E8%A7%80%E6%B8%AC%EF%BC%9A%E6%88 %91%E5%9C%8B%E6%9C%80%E6%96%B0%E4%BA%BA%E5%8F%A3%E8%B6%A8%E5%8B%A2 %E8%88%87%E5%B1%95%E6%9C%9B%EF%BD%9C%E5%BB%96%E8%82%B2%E5%B6%92/
- <sup>42</sup> Tsai, F. J., Chen, B., Yang, H.-W., & Huang, S. (2024). Sustainability and Resilience in the Taiwanese Health System. Partnership for Health System Sustainability and Resilience. Retrieved from <a href="https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_PHSSR\_CAPRI\_Taiwan\_2024.pdf">https://www3.weforum.org/docs/WEF\_PHSSR\_CAPRI\_Taiwan\_2024.pdf</a>.
- <sup>43</sup> Lin, H.-C. & Hiciano, L. (2025). Medical associations call for healthcare fiscal reform. *Taipei Times*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2025/01/14/2003830200">https://www.taipeitimes.com/News/taiwan/archives/2025/01/14/2003830200</a>.





#### **About the Authors**

The Center for Asia-Pacific Resilience and Innovation (<u>CAPRI</u>) is a nongovernmental, nonpartisan organization and Taiwan's first international public policy think tank. Founded in 2022, CAPRI's mission is to enhance global resilience and promote innovative policy by drawing on the experience of the Asia-Pacific region through comparative public policy research. CAPRI's values of independence, integrity, and inclusivity guide its work on meeting challenges to resilience at the intersection of health, innovation, environmental sustainability, and the economy in the Asia Pacific.



Siwei Huang is part of the founding team of CAPRI. He leads CAPRI's engagement efforts with partners around the world and publishes widely in Chinese and in English. He has conducted interdisciplinary research on Taiwan, Hong Kong, and international affairs. Specifically, he has done research on the evolution of identity in Taiwan and Hong Kong, especially in the context of their relations with China. He has also examined the issues of environmental sustainability and internationalization in Taiwan, as well as the policy-making process in Hong Kong and its implications for state-society relations. He closely monitors developments in US-China relations and tracks how they affect various stakeholders in Asia. Before joining CAPRI, Siwei was a research assistant at the Department of Social Sciences, Education University of Hong Kong. A native of Hunan, Siwei graduated from Hong Kong Baptist University in applied economics with First Honors and received his master's degree in global political economy from The Chinese University of Hong Kong.



Caroline Fried joined the team that founded CAPRI in 2021. She leads CAPRI's in-house research and projects in partnership with research organizations worldwide. She has research experience in the economics, politics, development, and history of the Asia Pacific, particularly Taiwan and China. She has also researched the crossborder flows of students in higher education and the internationalization of higher education systems. Before joining CAPRI, Caroline was an academic editor and research assistant in Taipei. Caroline hails from North Carolina, and she holds bachelor's degrees in international affairs and history from Northeastern University, Boston, MA. Upon completing her undergraduate studies, Caroline was awarded a Fulbright grant to complete a master's degree in Asia-Pacific studies at National Chengchi University, Taipei. She has called Taipei home since 2017.